KINGSTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on 20th April 2017 at 1930hrs in The Reading Room, Kingston

 DRAFT  M I N U T E S

	PRESENT
	Cllr Eve White
	Cllr Merv Freeman

	
	Cllr Alison Lewis
	Cllr Flo Watts

	
	Cllr Sally Richardson
	

	APOLOGIES
	Cllr Carl Firminger
	Cllr Hayley Swain

	IN ATTENDANCE
	SHDC Cllr Beth Huntley
	DCC Cllr Richard Hosking

	
	Parish Clerk Sue Green 
	


	1122.17
	Interests to be Declared In accordance with the Code of Conduct, members were Invited to declare any personal or disclosable pecuniary interests, including the nature and extent of such interests they may in items to be considered at this meeting.  Members are also reminded that any change to their Declaration of Interests must be Notified to the Parish Clerk within 28 days of the change. 
Cllr Watts change of circumstances updated Declaration Form submitted with change of circumstance of husband stepping down from the Kingston Planning Forum.

Cllr Richardson It is noted that the Declaration Form is already updated stating that Cllrs Richardson has stepped on to the Kingston Planning Forum.  
Declarations of Interests:  Cllr White (Footpaths, Allotments), Cllr Richardson (Allotments,)
	

	1123.17
	Open Forum:  Cllr White welcomed Parishioners.  Planning questions by Parishioners were put to KPC and KNPTG. 
Question – are individual land owners being approached to put their land forward for the Kingston Neighbourhood Plan?  Answer - KNPTG confirmed landowners have been invited to come forward. The suggested land will then be placed on the next Village questionnaire which is in the midst of being created. Housing developers will not be on the questionnaire.
Question – Does the Neighbourhood Plan effect current Developers putting in for Planning

Answer – No, the Neighbourhood Plan is not completed and cannot affect current Planning Applications.

Question – Does SHDC Planning Dept action site visits to any suggested land for the Neighbourhood Plan.
Answer - No.  Site visits by SHDC are only actioned when a Planning Application has been submitted.

Question – If a developer was granted planning permission to build houses would the houses be counted towards the quota shown to be needed on a village Neighbourhood Plan.

Answer – Cllr Richard Hosking reported that the Draft Joint Local Plan (JLP) being actioned indicates that no, if a developer is given planning permission to build houses these would not count towards the Neighbourhood Plan. The results of the Village Housing Survey will dictate how many houses the village will be able to sustain.
Further discussions followed, KPC brought to the attention of Parishioners and the public that more Planning information can be found on all KPC minutes. KPC Minutes are placed on the Parish Noticeboard which is attached to the Kingston Fire Station.  The minutes, planning updates and the Parish Plan can be found on the KPC Web Site www.kingstonparishcouncil.co.uk  .  KNPTG member JA highlighted that volunteers from the village are urgently needed to join the KNPT Group.  The work load is falling on a few village volunteers and more support is urgently needed. If anyone would like to help please contact the Parish Clerk Sue Green.
Cllr White thanked Parishioners and the Public for their questions and attending the Open Forum. They are welcome to stay as observers during the business section of the KPC meeting but are not permitted to take part unless permission is passed by the Chair.  
	

	1124.17
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting:  Minutes of Meeting Thurs 16th March with one amendment
Item 1101.17 states “Amendment to minutes of Meeting Thurs 16th March”.  This should read “Thursday 16th February” Chair signatured the alteration on the March 2017 minutes. All noted.  

Minutes of Meeting Thursday March 16th approved and signed as a true record.   
	

	1125.17
	Devon County Councillor's Report:- Cllr Richard Hosking reported
Fly Tipping - changes will be made to the present system of DIY disposal at the local Council recycling centres.  Fly Tipping has become a main concern and action to rectify the situation is needed.  More details will follow.
Elections & Boundary Changes – After the May 4th District Elections and because of boundary changes Charterlands will be included in the Salcombe District therefore this is the last KPC meeting Cllr Hosking will be attending.  

Cllr White thanked Cllr Hosking for his report and his past support. 
	

	
	Signed   ………………………………  Chair Kingston Parish Council                          Date ……………………


	

	1126.17
	SHDC Report: SHDC Cllr Huntley reported

Planning Application New Planning Application 1186/17/FUL this is for a 5 bed detached house next to Trebles Cottage, the site already has outline Planning permission for a detached house.
Joint Local Plan (JLP) – A member of the public within the district has highlighted that the JLP is indicating over compensation to West Devon and SHD for the quantity of houses needed. JLP will be questioned if their quota is correct.  The JLP consultation will run until 26th April 2017.  

SHDC Website - the new SHDC website had experienced problems two weekends ago when all e-mails where lost.  It is advised to resend any e-mails that have not been responded to.  The web site has now been rectified and working well.

Grant – SHDC Locality Grant is still available for any local projects

Cllr White thanked Cllr Huntley for her report
	

	1127.17
	Correspondence: (General List Circulated):

1. DALC Devon Communities Together – Training Dates.  All Noted
2. Village of the Year opportunity  -                                     All Noted
3. CVS Dementia Seminar -                                               Place in the Kingston Newsletter – All agreed
4. Ringmore/AG PC DALC Cllrs Training                           KPC training has been actioned. Response to be sent to RPC 
5. May 4th DCC Election Notices                                         All Noted
6. DCC Living Well at Home                                               All Noted
	

	1128.17
1128.17.1

1128.17.2

1128.17.3

1128.17.4
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:- 

1.KNDPTG Report: Chair passed permission for Judy Alloway KNPTG member to speak
VPLtd/ KNPTG Meeting Tuesday 28th March – as Chair to KNPTG, JA reported the meeting notes have been forwarded to KPC for comments and responses which are needed as soon as possible.  KPC all agreed to respond by the end of Sat 22nd April 2017.
VPLtd Web site Cllr Watts reported the VPLtd web site has been updated resulting with KPC raising concerns that statements on the revised VPL website are incorrect, and may be misleading to parishioners.  The VPL web site statement under section “Revised Design” states that Point 4 “development scheme now shows 17 homes, compared with 40 illustrated on the original proposal. This number has been arrived at by taking account of VPL’s “Discussions with representatives from Kingston Parish Council and Neighbourhood Plan Task Group”. Cllr Watts stated that the VPL web site is implying VPL arrived at the new proposal with community agreement.  Further discussion followed. Cllr Watts proposed to forward an e-mail to VPL requesting VPL to amend their web site to state that “VPL presented to KPC and KNPTG a new proposal”.  Cllr Freeman seconded.  Agreed by all.
VPLtd change of quantity of proposed houses Cllr Freeman highlighted to KPC the VPLtd development scheme now shows 17 homes, compared with 40 illustrated on the original proposal. This amount of 17 would according to the latest Housing Needs Survey be too many houses   A full discussion followed on the Housing Needs Survey, and the emerging Joint Local Plan information. Evidence shows that Kingston is one of a list of villages in the South Hams AONB that are deemed to be able to accommodate around 10 new houses. KNPTG has sought guidance on this from SHDC planning and housing officers. They were clear that this figure is an accurate guide, with suggested flexibility of one or two properties either side of it. Cllr Watts proposed to e-mail VPL with this knowledge of the JLP and Housing Needs Survey and that KPC is not able to support VPL's revised proposal, as it is still too large an amount of houses for the village, it does not meet the requirements of the National Planning Policy Framework paragraphs 115 & 116 (demonstrable exceptional circumstances and in the public interest), and the open market properties do not meet any village housing needs. Cllr Freeman seconded. Unanimously agreed.
SHDC Neighbourhood Plan Team JA reported KNPTG meeting with the SHDC NP team last Monday. The team are proving to being very supportive with giving clear and concise advice.
Next KNPTG Questionnaire is going forward in being developed and in its 3rd draft. This is a critical questionnaire for the village and needs to be right.  When the final draft is ready it will be forwarded to KPC for approval.

Affordable Housing - Shared Ownership Cllr Watts reported looking into Shared Ownership. SHDC will be supporting communities with questions by organising workshops to give advice.  More information to follow. 
New Build - Second Home Ownership reported that a very substantial and solid reason would need to be presented for not allowing second home buyers in regard to new build.
Voluntary Help KNPTG emphasised that there is still a need for voluntary help from villagers which is urgently needed; this is for distributing and collating questionnaires. 

2. KPC Cllr Watts reported attending the Joint Local Plan Meeting at SHDC 12th April 2017.  Cllr Watts has raised a response to the JLP and forwarded to KPC Cllrs for approval.  All KPC confirmed receipt of document and noted.  KPC JLP response is documented separately with these minutes and placed on the Parish Web Site. 
3. VPLtd Cllr White reported KNPTG/KPC Meeting held in RR Tuesday 28th March. Web Site Updated – sent to KPC.  See Item  1128.17.1
4. Richard Sanderson:  No Report
	

	
	Signed   ………………………………  Chair Kingston Parish Council                            Date ……………………
	

	1129.17
1129.17.1
1129.17.2
	Finance: Opening Balance 

Current Account    Reconciled                     £5208.04                  Set Aside Current A/C at 16th March 2017
Unreconciled B Mears & D Neil                   -   £  239.99                  Allotment                                                      £411.00
Business Account                                         £3524.33                  Marquee                                                        £270.00
Payments to be authorised                                                            Neighbour Hood Watch                                £104.00
Clerks Wages April                                         £  265.80                   SHDC 16/17 Sust Grant Balance Art Grp     £ 30.00                   
Clerk Heating & Broadband April                    £   15.00                   SHDC 16/17 Grant Defibrillator balance       £130.00
Clerk Fuel Audit Training                                £   15.00                    Total                                                             £945.00
Ace of Spades Rec Pre Summer Grass Cut   £ 150.00

DALC Audit Training for Clerk                        £    30.00

Stationery Office Printing Ink Direct Debit      £   40.99

Rec Ground Gate Latches Direct Debit         £      9.00
Total                                                               £ 525.79
Also to be Noted Payments Received
SHDC 1st Half Precept 2017/18                     £3050.00

SHDC Council Tax Support Grant                 £  202.00
Total                                                              £3252.00
Correspondence:  Lloyds Bank confirmation received authorising KPC the use of Internet Banking as “View Only”. All noted. 

VAT Invoices: Clerk asked for VAT invoices to be requested when ordering goods by Debit Card.  All noted.  
	

	1130.17
	Insurance: Clerk Reported

Added Insurance Came & Co has been informed of the added Recreation Grd Fencing to the value of £1643.00.  Came & Co has confirmed the annual Premium is increased by £7.77  
Long Term Agreement Came & Co confirmed the 3 year long term agreement (LTA) is in force until 31st May 2018. All Noted
	

	1131.17
1131.17.1

1131.17.2

1131.17.3
	Audit: - Reported statement of accounts for Audit 2016/17 was circulated together with supporting documentation. 
Annual Governance Statement of 2016/17 Annual Returns Form was proposed by Cllr White, seconded by Cllr Freeman and agreed unanimously that these accounts to be accepted. The Annual Governance Statement was signed by the Chair and Clerk in readiness for the internal and external audit.  
Accounting Statements of 2016/17 Annual Returns Form it was proposed by Cllr White, seconded by Cllr Freeman and agreed unanimously that these Statements are correct. The Annual Accounting Statement was signed by the Chair and Clerk in readiness for the internal and external audit. KPC passed their thanks to Parish Clerk for preparing the accounts.

Asset Register Internal Auditor, Alison Marshal has given advice to KPC to review the Parish Asset Register regarding the asset value of the Reading Room.  Further discussion followed, Cllr Freeman proposed that, in accordance with the Internal auditor’s advice, the Asset Register must show the item as gifted to the Parish, separate from the purchase value of the Reading Room and the insurance value, seconded by Cllr White, agreed by all. 
Internal Audit inspection is now booked in for 4th May 2017. The Auditor, Alison Marshal, will inspect the books in Kingston
	

	1132.17
	Transparency Code: Report – Items purchased over the value £100.00 are to be placed on the Parish Web Site by 30th June annually. All Noted
	

	1133.17
	Standing Orders:  Report that this is still under review.  This will be put forward to the next meeting.  All noted
	

	1134.17
	Annual Parish Assembly:  Cllr Freeman reported the APA meeting prior to this KPC meeting was a success with an attendance of 12 Parishioners.  All noted.
	

	1135.17
	Clerks Report: 
DALC Audit Training – Clerk attended training which was well informed with high attendance.  The main Agenda item was to the new legislation with the Transparency Code now enforced.  The Transparency Code affects all Councils with less than £25,000.00 turnover.  Parish Councils need to be Transparent in Finance and Documents by using the medium of the Parish Web Site and Parish Noticeboards.  From the financial year 2017/18 only the Internal Auditor will be employed to audit books.  The Annual Auditing Returns Form will be forward to Parish Clerks which will not be returned to an External Auditor but displayed on the Web Site and Parish Noticeboard after being audited by the Internal Auditor

HMRC Pension Registration HMRC Pensions Registration information dated 13th March 2017 has been received. Clerk confirmed HMRC have been given all up to date details.  The next stage for HMRC Pension Scheme is due 1st May 2017. Cllrs are reminded that KPC are responsible to action a Pension Schemes for eligible employees.  It is confirmed that KPC have no eligible employees at this current time. 
I DALC Clerks Workshop Held on 19th April 2017 at Wembury Village Hall.  Full Agenda of current items including Audit and the Transparency Code. Meeting notes will be forwarded to KPC Cllrs.                              
Clerks Salary 2016/17 received last April 2016 includes the pay increase of this current year’s raise of 1% which will take effect from 1 April 2017.  Commencing from 1st April 2017 the hourly rate rises to £10.739 from the 2016 hourly pay of £10.632.  Clerk remains at Pay Scale 22.  All Noted
	

	
	Signed   ………………………………  Chair Kingston Parish Council                            Date ……………………
	

	1136.17
	Defibrillator:  Cllr Richardson reported having printed off labels for the Fridge Magnets with the name and telephone numbers of the volunteers to assist with the Defibrillator in an emergency.    Cllr Firminger has confirmed fridge magnets completed and ready to distribute in the village. Clerk confirmed Defibrillator training is being investigated.  All noted
	

	1137.17
	Grants:  Cllr Huntley confirmed the SHDC Locality Grant is still available.  All Noted.
	

	1138.17
	TAP:  No report
	

	1139.17
	Village Telephone Box:-  Reported some Parishes within the district have received confirmation from BT for adoption of Tel Box. Kingston has still yet to be informed.  The Village Telephone Box has been cleaned inside and out by two volunteers parishioners.  All noted 
	

	1140.17
	Emergency Plan: - Cllr Freeman reported no further current updates.  KPC are waiting on the Air Ambulance ground report.
	

	1141.17
	PSMA: - Cllr Freeman reported this is still to be actioned.  All noted  
	

	1142.17
	Flete Estate: Cllr Freeman reported the Wonwell river side and beach have been cleaned.  Thanks are passed to John Mildmay-White.  All noted
	

	1143.17
	Highways: Reported Wonwell lane repairs have not been actioned, this is being monitored. All noted 
	

	1144.17
	KEG: Cllr Freeman reported KEG (Kingston Events Group) has confirmed they will run the August Fun Day on behalf of the Kingston Parish Council.  The Fun Day is set for Saturday 5th August 2017.  KPC passed their thanks to the volunteers in KEG for actioning this event. KEG is self-funding and run this event to provide the opportunity for local groups and societies to run their own stalls for their own fundraising Any surplus KEG raises is then reinvested for future events run by KEG for the village.  All noted
	

	1145.17
	Reports:  Planning Report Cllr Freeman reported
Planning Applications - 1186/17/FUL New dwelling west of Trebles Cottage TQ7 4PT. Outline Permission passed. All Noted
Recreation Ground Sub Committee: - Cllr Lewis reported
SHDC monthly inspection request for gate latches for the walk in gates has now been actioned.
Broken Climbing Net Thanks is passed to a member of the Rec Grd Monitor team who noted damage to the climbing net in the Junior Playground.  This damage is through wear and tear.  Playdale have been contacted who have quoted for a replacement Climbing Net of £677.21 plus VAT.  Following further discussion Cllr Freeman proposed for a purchase order to be placed with Playdale for the replacement net, seconded by Cllr Watts.  All agreed.  Clerk to place order.
Budget Cllr Freeman highlighted that all the Rec Grd Play Equipment is approaching the age of possible repair.  This is to be noted and taken into account in the2017/18 budget and Precept.  All noted. 

Allotments: Cllr Richardson reported
Electric Fencing   The electric fencing being used on one Allotment to protect chickens is still a cause for concern.  Following further discussion Cllr Freeman proposed that the electric fencing is placed within the Allotment fencing perimeter at a distance that is out of reach of being able to be touched.  This would then make it a safe distance from any neighbouring allotment tenants or members of the public.  Seconded by Cllr White. Tenants to be notified. All agreed.  
KPC Inspection Clerk to action reminder to all Allotment Tenants of the bi-annual visit to be actioned in June.  All noted

Maintenance Sycamore Tree and Hedge – still to be actioned which will now be in the Autumn.  All noted
Strimmer - a notice has been placed in the Allotment Community shed stating that the KPC strimmer can only be used if “The correct protective equipment of safety helmet, ear defenders and safety glasses are to be used.  If this procedure is not followed the KPC Strimmer will have to be removed.” All noted
Reading Room: - Cllr Freeman reported attending the AGM which went well.  This was followed by the normal RR meeting.  The ceiling project is progressing well.  As the project will not commence until next year, 2018, the committee hope to freshen the RR with a coat of paint.  All noted.

RR Deeds have been inspected by the RR Auditor showing to be the property of Kingston Parish Council. The RR Auditor recommends that KPC place the Deeds in a fireproof container. Clerk will place Deeds in the Parish safe.  All noted.
Street Furniture:  Nothing to report.
Footpaths:  Nothing to report
Tree Wardens:-   Ash Die Back is still being investigated.  All noted
Church Report:-  The Annual Parochial Church Council Meeting was held on 19th April. Brian Alloway and Robert Beard were re-elected as Churchwardens; with responsibilities including Services. A small but steady increase in attendance to Church services this year has been noted with almost 80 at the Easter Sunday Communion.  Rev Neil Barker retired on Easter Sunday. He was presented with a farewell gift by the PCC. Rev Neil and Caroline also visited the Tuesday Morning Market and were given a rose bush from the Church Events Committee. All 5 churches in the Benefice are holding a farewell party for Neil on Sunday evening.  It is hoped interviews for a new Rector will take place in mid-May. 

Cllr White passed thanks for the Church report.
	

	1146.17
	Date of Next Meeting:  Thursday May 18th  2017 from 7.30 pm. 
	

	1147.17
	Closure of Meeting:-    10.00 pm 
	

	
	Signed   ………………………………  Chair Kingston Parish Council                          Date ……………………
	


Kingston Parish Clerk -  Sue Green, 
Old Stack, 1 Chapel Row, Kingston, Kingsbridge, Devon TQ7 4PJ

Telephone 01548 810270      e-mail  kingstonclerk@gmail.com


